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 The Neighborhood & Long Term Planning, Public Facilities, Arts and Celebrations Committee will 
hold a public hearing on Wednesday, October 23, 2024  to hear specific ideas from neighborhood 
leaders about revisions to the Multifamily Housing Proposal. 

Attendee Name Present Absent Late Arrived 
Burhan Azeem Remote    
Patricia Nolan Remote    
Sumbul Siddiqui     
Jivan Sobrinho-Wheeler Remote    
Catherine Zusy     

 
A public meeting of the Cambridge City Council’s Neighborhood & Long-Term Planning, Public Facilities, 
Arts & Celebration Committee was held on Wednesday, October 23, 2024. The meeting was Called to Order at 
3:00 p.m. by the Co-Chair, Councillor Zusy.  Pursuant to Chapter 20 of the Acts of 2022 adopted by 
Massachusetts General Assembly and approved by the Governor, this public meeting was hybrid, allowing 
participation in person, in the Sullivan Chamber, 2nd Floor, City Hall, 795 Massachusetts Avenue, Cambridge, 
MA and by remote participation via Zoom. 
 
At the request of the Co-Chair, Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll. 
Councillor Azeem – Present/Remote 
Councillor Nolan – Present/Remote 
Councillor Siddiqui – Present/In Sullivan Chamber 
Councillor Sobrinho-Wheeler – Present/Remote 
Councillor Zusy – Present/In Sullivan Chamber 
Present – 5. Quorum established. 
 
Co-Chair Councillor Zusy offered opening remarks and noted that the Call of the meeting was to hear specific 
ideas from neighborhood leaders about revisions to the Multifamily Housing Proposal. Also present at the 
meeting were Councillor Wilson, Councillor Toner, and Vice Mayor McGovern. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized individuals from neighborhood groups throughout the city to share their thoughts, 
concerns, and suggestions relative to the Multifamily Housing Proposal. Members of the neighborhood groups 
were both present in the Sullivan Chamber and remote via Zoom. Each member was given up to four minutes to 
speak.  
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized MaryJane Kornecki, representing Avon Hill, who offered comments that were 
relative to looking at the long-term plan when discussing zoning, and questioned what the overall vision is for 
the city and overall plan is for the neighborhoods. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Joel Bard, representing the Baldwin Neighborhood Council, who shared concerns 
about the proposed zoning in the Baldwin Neighborhood, noting that it is already significantly dense with only 
one recreational area. Joel Bard spoke in favor of preserving local businesses along Mass Ave. 
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Co-Chair Zusy recognized Ann Tennis, representing Cambridge Highlands, who stressed the importance of 
moving slowly with this process to do it right and shared concerns about Cambridge being overbuilt with no 
more open space. Ann Tennis also shared concerns about traffic congestion. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Ned Codd, representing the Cambridgeport Neighborhood Association, noted that he 
was here to represent the Board, but not speaking on behalf of the Cambridgeport neighborhood. Ned Codd 
stressed that we needed more housing, especially along the corridors, and of the importance of the City Council 
listening to the opinions of Cambridge residents as this proposal moves forward. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Ann Stewart, representing Alewife Quad, who shared concerns about traffic 
congestion and preserving open space.  
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Heather Hoffman representing the East Cambridge Planning Team and Association 
of Cambridge Neighborhoods, who shared frustrations about the City not using 40 Thorndike Street as a space 
to build affordable housing. In addition, Heather Hoffman offered comments regarding climate and people 
resilience and shared concerns about the impact of urban renewal, especially on the African American 
community. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy shared that Doug Brown from the Fresh Pond Residents Alliance was unable to attend but 
provided comments to the Co-Chair to be read during the meeting. Co-Chair Zusy read his comments which 
shared concerns about setbacks (for fire safety) and the table of uses.  
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Suzanne Blier, representing the Harvard Square Neighborhood Association. Suzanne 
Blier provided a presentation in advance of the meeting which was included in the Agenda Packet. The 
presentation offered an overview of what the Harvard Square Neighborhood Association supports with the 
proposal while also sharing their concerns.  
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Richard Krushnic, representing the Inman Square Neighborhood Association 
(ISNA). He offered concerns about the zoning proposal and shared a proposal from the ISNA allowing 
upzoning only if inclusionary units were created, allowing for 4 stories everywhere and 6 stories along 
corridors, with 5’ min. rear and side setbacks, permeable open space, and some review. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized John Pitkin, representing the Mid Cambridge Neighborhood Association. John Pitkin 
provided a presentation in advance of the meeting which was included in the Agenda Packet. The presentation 
offered a history of the neighborhood an overview of what the Mid Cambridge neighborhood currently looks 
like relative to housing units and multifamily housing. 60% of Mid-Cambridge housing is currently multifamily 
units. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Lawrence Atkins, representing the Riverside Neighborhood Association, who 
challenged the goals of the MFH proposal and questioned whether we wanted to create wealth or neighborhoods 
with community. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Nancy Ryan, representing the Port who shared concerns about rent not going down, 
cost of land going up, and private equity. She questioned the long-term benefits of Mass & Main to the Port. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Ruth Ryals, representing the Porter Square Neighborhood Association, who 
encouraged that development focus on Mass. Ave. and asked for green open space and setbacks. She voiced 
concern about the environmental impact of the MFH, supported current housing that already housed several 
families, and raised infrastructure issues. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Daniel Vlock, representing the newly formed West Cambridge Neighborhood 
Coalition. He explained that the Coalition was created because neighbors didn’t think that the City considered 
the full impact of the bike lane roll out. They felt that they were informed and not consulted and asked for better 
City engagement going forward. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy opened Public Comment. 
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Carolyn Magid, 71 Reed Street, Cambridge, MA, offered suggestions and shared concerns about the proposed 
zoning changes. 
 
Helen Walker, 43 Linnaean Street, Cambridge, MA, offered suggestions and shared concerns about the 
proposed zoning changes. 
 
Katiti Kironde, 11A Meacham Road, Cambridge, MA, shared concerns about urban designs and development in 
neighborhoods. 
 
Bernice Buresh, 140 Upland Road, Cambridge, MA, spoke in favor of hearing from different neighborhood 
groups. 
 
Marilee Meyer, 10 Dana Street, Cambridge, MA, shared concerns about the proposed zoning changes. 
 
Marie Saccoccio, 55 Otis Street, Cambridge, MA, noted that different neighborhoods require different needs 
and shared concerns about the proposed zoning. 
 
Betty Saccoccio, 55 Otis Street, Cambridge, MA, spoke against upzoning in Cambridge. 
 
Ilan Levy, 148 Spring Street, Cambridge, MA, shared concerns about the proposed zoning changes. 
 
Matthew Schreiner, 26 Grozier Road, Cambridge, MA, spoke in favor of more affordable housing. 
 
Stephen Cellucci, 32 Vineyard Street, Cambridge, MA, spoke on the importance of creating affordable housing 
for the most vulnerable.  
 
Amy Waltz, 12 Blakeslee Street, Cambridge, MA, offered suggestions and shared concerns about the proposed 
zoning changes. 
 
Larry Beeferman, 9 William Street, Cambridge, MA, spoke on the importance of creating and reaching goals 
related to affordable housing.  
 
Shannon Finley, 10 Perry Street, Cambridge, MA, offered suggestions on building more affordable housing and 
commented on setbacks. 
 
Anna Gosline, 163 Chestnut Street, Cambridge, MA, shared concerns about zoning and about the impact large 
developments will have on neighborhoods. 
 
Fred Meyer, 83 Hammond Street, Cambridge, MA, offered comments related to taxes and house values. 
 
Co-Chair, Councillor Zusy made a motion to extend the meeting by ten minutes. 
Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll. 
Councillor Azeem – Yes 
Councillor Nolan – Yes 
Councillor Siddiqui – Yes 
Councillor Sobrinho-Wheeler – Yes 
Councillor Zusy – Yes 
Yes – 5. Motion passed. 
 
Public Comment resumed. 
 
Louise Venden, 10 Rogers Street, Cambridge, MA, shared concerns about the proposed zoning changes. 
 
Phyllis Bretholtz, 65 Antrim Street, Cambridge, MA, spoke on the importance of neighborhoods and quality of 
life. 
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Dan Totten, 54 Bishop Allen Drive, Cambridge, MA, shared frustrations that only neighborhood groups were 
invited to speak and not renters.  
 
Kathy Watkins, 90 Fawcett Street, Cambridge, MA, shared concerns about the impact on low-income residents.  
 
Jessica Sheehan pointed out that neighborhood leaders do not speak for everyone.  
 
Lee Farris, Cambridge Residence Alliance, shared support for multifamily housing city wide and provided 
suggestions to the proposed zoning. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Councillor Azeem who shared his support for the zoning proposal and pointed out 
that there will most likely be compromises and amendments as it continues to move forward in the Ordinance 
Committee. Councillor Azeem spoke on the importance of ending exclusionary zoning and being able to help 
those who are being impacted by the housing crisis and pushed out of the City. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy shared that the neighborhood leaders were invited because they have a lot of knowledge of their 
respected communities and wanted to give them the opportunity to share their comments regarding the proposal. 
Co-Chair Zusy shared that she was thankful for everyone who spoke during public comment. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Co-Chair Sobrinho-Wheeler who shared his appreciation for all of those who spoke 
at the meeting and noted that this topic has been in discussion for many years. Co-Chair Sobrinho-Wheeler 
shared he looks forward to having additional discussions and engagement on the proposal in the Ordinance 
Committee. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Councillor Siddiqui who thanked the Co-Chairs for organizing this meeting and 
added that many good points were brought forward by speakers, which can all be talking points and addressed 
in the upcoming Ordinance Committee meeting. Councillor Siddiqui noted the importance of making sure 
people have the correct information and pointed out that CDD has an email to receive emails and updates on the 
multifamily zoning in Cambridge. Councillor Siddiqui agreed with Councillor Azeem that there will be more 
conversations and amendments as this proposal is discussed in the Ordinance Committee.  
 
Co-Chair Zusy provided information on upcoming events that will be discussing the Multifamily Zoning 
Proposal and will be an additional opportunity for people to ask questions and make comments.  
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Councillor Nolan who shared that she appreciated this meeting and shared it could 
be beneficial to arrange an additional meeting with other groups across the City to make sure that everyone is 
heard and invited to speak at the table. Councillor Nolan also recognized the importance of having 
neighborhood leaders invited to speak. Councillor Nolan shared that she looks forward to future conversations 
as the proposal moves forward. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Councillor Wilson who shared her appreciation for all those who have spoken at the 
meeting today around the issue of housing and affordable housing. Councillor Wilson shared how challenging it 
can be to reach the goal of making Cambridge more affordable in a proactive and intentional way. Councillor 
Wilson added that she agrees with comments from previous Committee members on gathering other groups to 
come together to speak and share their thoughts on the proposal. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy recognized Vice Mayor McGovern who provided an overview of how the federal government 
determines who is considered middle class in Cambridge and shared the data for the median income in 
Cambridge. The Vice Mayor shared the challenges that are faced for those who will never be able to qualify for 
subsidized housing or are rent burden, pointing out why this proposal is important to providing affordable 
housing. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy made a motion to extend the meeting by ten minutes. 
Clerk of Committees Erwin called the roll 
Councillor Azeem – Absent 
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Councillor Nolan – Yes 
Councillor Siddiqui – Yes 
Councillor Sobrinho-Wheeler – Yes 
Councillor Zusy – Yes 
Yes – 4, No – 0, Absent – 1. Motion passed. 
 
Co-Chair Zusy shared photos for informational purposes with the Committee. The photos were provided in 
advance of the meeting and included in the Agenda Packet. Co-Chair Zusy shared that these pictures were taken 
as possible development sites for housing in Cambridgeport, “transitional districts” identified in Envision 

Cambridge. She then read from page 40 of Envision Cambridge re Balancing Growth and Preservation: “This 
approach also values the existing historic resources of the city, preserving existing patterns of development and 
encouraging the preservation and reuse of existing structures where they are economically viable…” 
 
With no further business, Co-Chair Zusy adjourned the meeting at 5:24p.m. 
 
Attachment A – Updated picture slides with additional information. 
Attachment B – Written communications. 
 
Clerk’s Note: The City of Cambridge/22 City View records every City Council meeting and every City 
Council Committee meeting.  This is a permanent record. The video for this meeting can be viewed at: 
https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/870?view_id=1&redirect=true 
 

 A communication was received from Councillor Zusy, transmitting photos for informational 
purposes. 

 A communication was received from Suzanne Blier, Harvard Square Neighborhood Association, 
transmitting a presentation relative to multifamily housing. 

 A communication was received from John Pitkin, Mid-Cambridge Neighborhood Association, 
transmitting a presentation relative to multi family housing. 

https://cambridgema.granicus.com/player/clip/870?view_id=1&redirect=true


Fresh Pond Parkway 
Present
Unedited photo of Fresh Pond Parkway 
looking toward Brattle St. from just 
below Huron Ave currently dangerous 
due to unchecked speeding and illegal 
trucking. The State Police have said of 
this stretch that "It's too dangerous to 
enforce."
Bicyclists currently use sidewalks --
many near misses.

Credit: Russell Windman



Fresh Pond Parkway
Dystopian Future

Same photo accurately edited to reflect 
likely consequences of proposed up-
zoning changes which enable 
construction of six story apartments 
buildings in place of single family 
dwellings and require neither provided 
parking nor any set back from the 
property line.

Credit: Russell Windman



Fresh Pond Parkway 
Optimistic Future
Slightly different point of view,
envisioned by residents, puts this 
stretch on a traffic diet by reducing 
automobile traffic to two lanes which 
makes bike lanes possible.
Not shown is needed crosswalk and 
traffic table.

Credit: Russell Windman
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